

February 14, 2008

 A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 14, 2008 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright - Chair 




Don Thorp  




Bruce Peckham




Don Irvine

ABSENT:
Liz Sciortino


ATTORNEY: Doug Jones

OTHERS:
6 Residents

Minutes were taken by Lea Walsh.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

CERONE AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Michael J. Cerone, 423 Parrish Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, and Mr. Craig Kota, CRK Construction, 120 Mildahn Road, Macedon, NY appeared before the Board for an area variance at said property, consisting of 4.314 acres, bearing Tax Account No.230.02-01-12, located in an RA-1 zone, to build an accessory structure measuring approximately 3,008 square feet, which exceeds the 1% of total area of lot coverage allowed for accessory structures.

Mr. Wright stated the affidavit of posting of the sign was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.

Mr. Wright asked the Board members if they had all seen the property.  The members all responded in the affirmative.

Mr. Cerone stated that he wants to put up a garage/shop building.  He stated that he races motorcycles and has equipment, bikes, a trailer, and a motor home.  Presently, all of this equipment is being stored far from home and he would like to move it to one location on his property.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Cerone would be rebuilding bikes in the building.  Mr. Cerone stated that he would be maintaining and rebuilding his equipment.  

Mr. Cerone stated that his hobby is superbike racing.  He explained that this is a circuit that travels around the country and that it would be possible to race year round.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Cerone did any motorcycle work for others.  Mr. Cerone stated that he does the work for himself and for his teammate, Sam Gauge, who resides in the city at Southview Terrace.

Mr. Cerone stated that the bikes are not street-legal, and to test them he might go in front  of his house and on his driveway.

Mr. Kota, the proposed builder, stated that the bikes go 140-160 mph.

Mr. Peckham asked how many races Mr. Cerone attended each year.  Mr. Cerone stated that he attends 12-16.

Mr. Irvine asked if the accessory structure would be used for personal equipment for the house as well.  Mr. Cerone stated that he would store his lawn equipment there too.

Mr. Peckham asked if this building had anything to do with his work.  Mr. Cerone stated that it did not.  Mr. Cerone stated that he does property management and maintenance and that he doesn’t store, or plan to store, any of that equipment at his home.

Mr. Cerone and Mr. Kota provided elevations and pictures of the proposed structure.

A discussion followed on the size of the roll-up doors and the need to have them big enough to allow the motor home to enter.  The Board also discussed the door at the back of the barn and the fact that there would be no driveway there.  Mr. Cerone stated that the back door would not be used for entering or exiting with a vehicle.

Mr. Kota stated that the purpose of the extra long trailer is to be able to carry two extra back-up bikes, plus tools.

Mr. Peckham asked if there was a sanctioning body.  Mr. Cerone stated that it was WERA.

Mr. Kota stated that the building would be made of barn board, stained in the same color scheme as the house.  He stated that the doors could be made to look like barn doors.

Mr. Wright stated that noise was an issue and asked if they had any plans for noise suppression.  Mr. Cerone stated that the bikes don’t often run with the throttle wide open.  Mr. Kota stated that they could use soundboard inside, but the plan hasn’t progressed that far.

A discussion followed on the fact that the barn will have power and heat, and that it will tie into its own septic system.

Mr. Peckham asked if they would use air impact equipment.  Mr. Cerone stated that he uses compressors, but not the loud wrenches as these bikes are fragile.  They prefer to use torque wrenches.

Mr. Peckham asked how liquids would be disposed.  Mr. Cerone stated that they would be put into the original containers and removed from the premises.

Mr. Wright asked how high the building was.  Mr. Kota stated that it is 30’, but that does not count the cupola.  Mr. Jones stated that 30’ is the maximum height allowed.

A discussion followed regarding the fact that this is a significant variance request.  The Board also discussed the fact that because it is on a corner lot it is very visible.  Mr. Peckham noted that the reason for the size of the variance was so that the vehicles could be stored inside rather than outside of a smaller building.

Mr. Kota showed the Board their landscaping plan.  It incorporated trees planted along the south boundary of the lot.  Many of the trees would be deciduous in order to soften the view of the building.  Mr. Irvine stated that the Board could make this landscaping a condition if they were to grant the variance.

Mr. Cerone stated that he had spoken with his neighbors about the project, and that five individuals had provided signed letters stating that they had seen the plan and didn’t feel it would change the neighborhood.

A discussion followed regarding the lighting and the need for it to comply with the town’s lighting ordinance.

Mr. Wright asked if the benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Cerone stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Cerone stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Cerone stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Cerone stated that he didn’t think so.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Cerone stated yes.

Mr. Peckham stated that this is a race shop and that he is very concerned about the noise and disturbance associated with that.  He asked Mr. Cerone how he planned to mitigate any intrusion on the neighborhood.  Mr. Cerone stated that he tries to be as respectful as he can to his neighbors, as he does not want to make enemies.  He also stated that he has a two-year-old child and doesn’t want the noise to disturb him either.  Mr. Cerone stated that some of the tuning up could be done at the track.

A discussion followed on how many vehicles would be stored in the building.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any other questions from the Board.  There were not. 

Mr. Wright asked if anyone in the audience had any comments.

Mr. Edward Walsh, chair of the Planning Board, stated that the Planning Board had approved the Ghostlaw subdivision where Mr. Cerone lives.  Mr. Walsh stated that he was concerned about the landscaping as he did not want to see a cathedral effect down the highway and so when the PB approved the plan they called for field-placing the trees.  Mr. Walsh wanted to know if the original plan was being followed so that people would still be able to see the hill in the back.

Jim Ghostlaw, developer of the property, stated that the trees had been field-placed and that they had a mixture of spruces, lindens, and firs.

A discussion followed on the size of the building.  The Board agreed that they preferred the cupola on the building, but that Mr. Cerone would need a variance to go above the 30’ that the town allowed.

Mr. Wright stated that the Board could extend the public hearing giving Mr. Cerone time to amend his application to include the height variance for the cupola, and to have it renoticed in the paper.  Mr. Wright stated that he appreciated their need to begin the project as soon as possible if the Board were to grant them approval, and that extending the public hearing could achieve this aim.

MOTION
Mr. Peckham moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to continue the public hearing.

ADOPTED
Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye.

 

Approval of minutes of January 24, 2008 meeting.
MOTION
Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Peckham, to approve the amended minutes of the January 24, 2008 meeting.

ADOPTED
Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye.  Mr. Irvine abstained.

Discussion
The Board discussed the proposed Mendon Hills Mall with Mr. Edward Walsh, the chair of the Planning Board.  Mr. Walsh showed the Board the plans that had so far been submitted and stated that the Planning Board was dealing with issues such as curb cuts, truck deliveries, leach fields, and the sizes of the buildings.  Mr. Wright expressed his concerns about the project and, based on past experiences with this developer, his fear that the conditions would not be followed.

The Board discussed the proposed structure that the Jewish Community Center would like to build at Markus Park.  Mr. Walsh described the issues involved and the possibility of issuing a special use permit for it.  

The Board discussed the Cerone area variance.  Mr. Peckham stated that leaving the motor home and trailer outside would be an eyesore.   The Board discussed the conditions that would be needed in order to avoid noise problems.  Mr. Peckham stated that he would write the draft. 

MOTION
Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to adjourn the meeting at 9:15.

ADOPTED
Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye. 
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